Regular Council                                                                                                                                      


May 12


25

The regular meeting of the Waterville Council was called to order by Mayor Tim Pedro at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Waterville Municipal Building.

The prayer was offered by Mayor Pedro. The Pledge of Allegiance was then recited and led by Karen Poore, Lucas County Economic Development.
Present at roll call were Mary Duncan, Todd Borowski, Anthony Garver, Tim Pedro, Wayne Wagner, John Rozic and Anthony Bruno. 
Also present this evening was Jon Gochenour, Municipal Administrator; Kati Tharp, Law Director; Steve Schult, Treasurer and Jeni Malaczewski, Recording Secretary.  
Staff Present:

Tiffany Bachman – Finance Director
Joe Valvano – Police Chief
David Moore – Deputy Fire Chief

Rob Binkley – Public Works Director

Citizens Present:
Please see Citizens’ Sign-In Sheet, Exhibit A, Page 1 for a list of people present.
Presentation

A. Lucas County Land Bank - David Mann, President

Lucas County Economic Development - Karen Poore
Mr. Mann, President of the Lucas County Land Bank, and Karen Poore, of the Lucas County Economic Development Department were present to discuss economic development programs in Lucas County.
Approval of Minutes
Mrs. Duncan moved to approve the minutes of the April 28, 2025 Regular Council meeting.  Mr. Borowksi seconded the motion, which passed by a unanimous voice vote.
Executive Session

Mr. Rozic made a motion to move into Executive Session for Consideration of a Matter per ORC 121.22(G)(2), the Purchase or Sale of Property for Public Purposes at 7:57 p.m.  Mr. Wagner seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mayor Pedro – yes, Mr. Garver – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Wagner – yes and Mr. Rozic – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Return to Regular Session
Mr. Garver made a motion to come out of Executive Session and resume the regular Council meeting at 8:47 p.m.  Mr. Borowski seconded the motion which carried by a unanimous voice vote. 
Citizens Comments 
Dave Weber, 4902 Rudgate Blvd., Toledo, Ohio, gave an update on the possible delay of the demolition of the Interurban Bridge by the Ohio Department of Transportation.

Janet Mohrman, 428 Hickory Ln, discussed signs being put up in the city acknowledging volunteers. Ms. Mohrman asked that those who volunteer do so to better the community not for acknowledgement. 

Staff Reports 
Administrator:  Jon Gochenour  
·   Mentioned that the update of the 2012 Comprehensive Plan is nearly complete and is expected to be on the agenda of the Planning Commission on July 7.  It will then be forward to Council for final approval. 
·   Waterville Area Chamber of Commerce “Rock the Block” event will be held on Saturday, June 21 from 5 to 11:30 p.m. 
Law Director:  Kati Tharp
·   No Report.
Finance Director: 

·   Mr. Gochenour reviewed information from the March 2025 Month End Finance Report highlighting fund balances, investments and income tax revenues.  After this report, Mr. Gochenour introduced Ms. Tiffany Bachman as the new Director of Finance and Administration.  Ms. Buchman has 22 years of experience in government finance and has previously worked for the City of Wauseon, the Village of Whitehouse and Bowling Green State University.
Treasurer: Steve Schult

·   Reviewed details from the March 2025 Month End Treasurer’s Report.
Police Chief: Joe Valvano

·   The 2025 Safety City Program will be held June 23-27 at Waterville Primary School. There are still 15 spots available.  
·   Stated officers from City of Waterville’s Police Department helped with the “Toledo Air Show”
Deputy Fire Chief: David Moore
·    Participated in a mock car crash at Anthony Wayne High School April 28 along with members of the Waterville Police Department. 
Public Works Director: Rob Binkley

·   Stated hydrant flushing should be done by the end of the week. 
·   Stated new berm stone was installed on the west side of N Sixth St. 

Communications from Council Members/Committees 
A list of appointments proposed by the Mayor for Council’s consideration and approval was included in the Council packet.  Mr. Bruno moved to approve the appointment of the following individual:

Historic District Commission: Josh Wagy (unexpired term of Robert Black, expires 12-31-2026); 
Mrs. Duncan seconded the motion, which passed by a unanimous voice vote.

Mrs. Duncan  

·   Visited Heritage Waterville Nursing Home for “National Nurses Week.” Mrs. Duncan met with residents and staff.
Mr. Borowski

·   No Report
Mr. Garver  

·   No Report 
Mr. Wagner
·   No Report
Mr. Rozic  
·   Thanked Terri Massucci for her time and dedication to improving the City through organizing events, scavenger hunts and planting flowers.  
Mr. Bruno  

·  No Report  
Mayor Pedro  

·   Attended the dedication ceremony for the Andy Eckert Memorial Bridge in Whitehouse.
·   The Memorial Day event at Wakeman Cemetery will be on Monday, May 26 at 11 a.m. 
NEW BUSINESS:
A. REFERRAL TO PLANNING COMMISSION  A ZONING CHANGE FROM AGRICULTURAL (A-1) TO MIXED USE BUSINESS DISTRICT (C-4) AND A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR A PURPOSED SEMI-TRUCK FUELING/PARKING AND CONVENIENCE STORE FACILITY LOCATED AT 9055 WATERVILLE-SWANTON ROAD
An application has been received from the Quik Trip Corporation for a zoning change from Agricultural (A-1) to Mixed Use Business District (C-4) to allow for the construction of a semi-truck fueling and convenience store facility on a parcel located at 9055 Waterville-Swanton Road.  A Conditional Use Permit is also requested to permit the construction of the convenience store and accommodate a commercial parking lot for large vehicles exceeding 7,000 pounds in net weight. The next meeting of the Planning Commission is scheduled for June 2, 2025. 
Mrs. Duncan made a motion to refer the zoning change to the Planning Commission for their review and recommendation.  Mr. Garver seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.
B. ORDINANCE 03-25  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF EASEMENTS FROM THE WATERVILLE MEDICAL CENTER LLC FOR THE WATERVILLE MONCLOVA ROAD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
A permanent easement and one temporary easement along the west side of Waterville-Monclova near the corner of St. Rt 64 are needed to provide for the widening of Waterville-Monclova Road as part of the upcoming Waterville-Monclova Road Improvement Project in 2026. This Ordinance would authorize the purchase of these required easements. The project involves the widening of Waterville Monclova Road from two lanes to three lanes to provide a continuous center, two-way left turn lane starting 280 feet north of St. Rt. 64 to approximately 300 feet north of Pray Boulevard. A 10-foot wide shared use path will be installed along the west side of the road which will complete the connection of the existing path between Dutch Road and St. Rt. 64. Street trees, concrete curbs and gutters will also be installed along the length of the 0.64-mile project. The City has received $1,379,563 in state and federal grants toward the construction of these improvements which has an estimated cost of $1,532,848. After securing the required easements, construction is expected to start in 2026. The emergency measure is requested in order to meet the project schedule for construction set by the Ohio Department of Transportation for this project.

Mr. Borowski made a motion to suspend the rules to allow for the passage of Ordinance 03-25 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Garver seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mayor Pedro - yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Garver – yes, Mr. Wagner – yes, Mr. Rozic – yes and Mr. Bruno – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Borowski made a motion to move for the passage of Ordinance 03-25 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Garver seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Wagner – yes, Mr. Garver – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes and Mayor Pedro – yes.  The motion passed unanimously
C. ORDINANCE 04-25  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF AN EASEMENT FROM MERCY HEALTH NORTH LLC FOR THE WATERVILLE MONCLOVA ROAD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
A permanent easement along the west side of Waterville-Monclova directly adjacent to the north of the parcel mentioned in Ordinance 03-25 is needed to provide for the widening of Waterville-Monclova Road as part of the upcoming Waterville-Monclova Road Improvement Project in 2026. This Ordinance would authorize the purchase of this required easement. As previously mentioned, this project involves the widening of Waterville Monclova Road from two lanes to three lanes to provide a continuous center, two­ way left turn lane starting 280 feet north of St. Rt. 64 to approximately 300 feet north of Pray Boulevard. A 10-foot wide shared use path will be installed along the west side of the road which will complete the connection of the existing path between Dutch Road and St. Rt. 64. Street trees, concrete curbs and gutters will also be installed along the length of the 0.64-mile project. The City has received $1,379,563 in state and federal grants toward the construction of these improvements which has an estimated cost of $1,532,848. After securing this required easement, construction is expected to start in 2026. The emergency measure is requested in order to meet the project schedule for construction set by the Ohio Department of Transportation for this project.
Mayor Pedro made a motion to suspend the rules to allow for the passage of Ordinance 04-25 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Rozic seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mayor Pedro - yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Garver – yes, Mr. Wagner – yes, Mr. Rozic – yes and Mr. Bruno – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Pedro made a motion to move for the passage of Ordinance 04-25 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Rozic seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Wagner – yes, Mr. Garver – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes and Mayor Pedro – yes.  The motion passed unanimously
Other Business
At a prior meeting, Councilman Anthony Garver announced that he was resigning from Council since he is moving to Coldwater, Michigan.  Tonight was Mr. Garver’s last Council meeting with his resignation effective May 13, 2025.  The Mayor and Council thanked Mr. Garver for his service to the community and presented him with a “Waterville” Carruth piece in honor of his service.  Mayor Pedro explained that the City would fill the vacancy as enumerated in the City Charter.  Persons interested should sent a letter of interest to the City office for distribution to members of City Council.  Council will begin discussions on filling this vacancy at its next regular Council meeting on June 9, 2025 at 7:30 p.m.

Adjournment
There being no further business to come before Council, Mr. Wagner made a motion to close the meeting at 9:21 p.m.  Mr. Borowski seconded the motion, which passed by a unanimous voice vote.


Jon D. Gochenour, Clerk of Council










Timothy G. Pedro, Mayor 
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